# **Public Document Pack**

# Adult Social Services Review Panel Agenda



To: Councillor Jane Avis (Chair)

Councillors Margaret Bird, Janet Campbell, Pat Clouder and Yvette Hopley

A meeting of the **Adult Social Services Review Panel** which you are hereby summoned to attend, will be held on **Wednesday**, **30 January 2019** at **5.00 pm** in **F10 - Town Hall** 

JACQUELINE HARRIS BAKER Director of Law and Governance London Borough of Croydon Bernard Weatherill House 8 Mint Walk, Croydon CR0 1EA Thomas Downs 020 8726 6000 x86166 Thomas.Downs@croydon.gov.uk www.croydon.gov.uk/meetings Tuesday, 22 January 2019

Members of the public are welcome to attend this meeting. If you require any assistance, please contact the person detailed above, on the righthand side.

N.B This meeting will be paperless. The agenda can be accessed online at www.croydon.gov.uk/meetings



#### AGENDA - PART A

# 1. Apologies for Absence

To receive any apologies for absence from any members of the Committee.

# 2. Minutes of the Previous Meeting (Pages 5 - 12)

To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 31 October 2018 as an accurate record.

# 3. Disclosure of Interests

In accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct and the statutory provisions of the Localism Act, Members and co-opted Members of the Council are reminded that it is a requirement to register disclosable pecuniary interests (DPIs) and gifts and hospitality to the value of which exceeds £50 or multiple gifts and/or instances of hospitality with a cumulative value of £50 or more when received from a single donor within a rolling twelve month period. In addition, Members and co-opted Members are reminded that unless their disclosable pecuniary interest is registered on the register of interests or is the subject of a pending notification to the Monitoring Officer, they are required to disclose those disclosable pecuniary interests at the meeting. This should be done by completing the Disclosure of Interest form and handing it to the Democratic Services representative at the start of the meeting. The Chair will then invite Members to make their disclosure orally at the commencement of Agenda item 3. Completed disclosure forms will be provided to the Monitoring Officer for inclusion on the Register of Members' Interests.

# 4. Urgent Business (if any)

To receive notice of any business not on the agenda which in the opinion of the Chair, by reason of special circumstances, be considered as a matter of urgency.

# 5. Perspectives from the front line in Social Work

A discussion and question and answer session with social workers who have have recently completed their first year of employment in Croydon.

Paul Richards (Principal Social Worker and Head of Mental Health)

# 6. Update on Community Led Support

An update on the progress of Croydon's Health Wellbeing & Adults department's work to adopt and embed a strength based community led support approach.

Anne Flanagan (Adult Care and 0-65 Disability Service Team)

# 7. **Breakthrough Counselling Group Project** (Pages 13 - 16)

The purpose of the report is to update the Adult Social Services Review Panel on the Breakthrough counselling Group Project. This is an innovative project developed with partners in Croydon to address the complex issues which underpin Hoarding behaviours.

Nick Sherlock (Head of Adult Safeguarding and Quality Assurance)

#### 8. Exclusion of the Press and Public

The following motion is to be moved and seconded where it is proposed to exclude the press and public from the remainder of a meeting:

"That, under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information falling within those paragraphs indicated in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972, as amended."

#### **PART B**

# 9. Minutes of the Previous Meeting (Pages 17 - 20)

To approve the Part B minutes of the meeting held on 31 October 2018 as an accurate record.

# **10.** Adult Safeguarding in Croydon (Pages 21 - 40)

The purpose of this report is to update the Adult Social Services Review Panel on the key developments in Croydon in regards to Adult Safeguarding.

Nick Sherlock (Head of Adult Safeguarding and Quality Assurance)



#### Adult Social Services Review Panel

Meeting held on Wednesday, 31 October 2018 at 5.00 pm in F10 - Town Hall

#### **MINUTES**

**Present:** Councillor Jane Avis (Chair);

Councillors Margaret Bird, Janet Campbell, Pat Clouder and Yvette Hopley

Also

**Present:** Caroline Baxter (Assistant Director 0-65 Disability Service)

Anne Flanagan (Adult Care and 0-65 Disability Service Team)
Sean Rafferty (Category Manager, Commissioning & Procurement)

Nick Sherlock (Head of Adult Safeguarding)

#### **PART A**

# 21/18 Apologies for Absence

There were none.

# 22/18 Minutes of the Previous Meeting

Members of the Panel asked the Chair why the previous meeting (which had ended due to a lack of quorum) had not been reconvened before the meeting on 31 October 2018. The Chair informed the Panel that a reconvened meeting had been attempted, but had failed to be quorate. The Chair elaborated that after this, the next planned meeting of the Panel had been too close for a reconvening, and it had been decided that it would be best for the Panel to hear an updated Adult Safeguarding report at this meeting, as opposed to a separate reconvening.

The Part A minutes of the meeting held on 28 June 2018 were agreed as an accurate record.

# 23/18 **Disclosure of Interests**

Councillors Hopley and Bird declared that they had non-pecuniary interests as Members of the Purley Network Social Prescribing Board.

Councillor Hopley declared that she had a further non-pecuniary interest, having been a Member of the Board for the South East Cancer Help Centre.

# 24/18 **Urgent Business (if any)**

There were no items of urgent business.

# 25/18 Increasing Access and Choice to Respite and Short Breaks Services for Adults with Disabilities and their Carers

The Category Manager introduced the item to the Panel by stressing the importance of respite services for the over 400 service users, of which around 200 were adults with disabilities, and the break these services provided for carers and families. The Panel heard that respite care played a strong role sustaining caring support and the careers for carers as well as the wellbeing of service users.

Members were told that these services were an overwhelmingly positive experience for service users in the borough, with around half of these users on direct payment, and accessing these services through a council menu. The Category Manager explained that despite this, the offer was not as broad or strong as it could be, and that this was being corrected by expanding the overall range of services offered, as well as building toward greater sustainability. The Panel learned that the menu had not previously been published, but that it was now available on both the council website and through MENCAP.

The Category Manager detailed the ways in which work was being done to expand the services offered. Since a procurement exercise in August 2018, 25 providers had been approached by the council, and these had been shortlisted down to 16. Many of these providers could present an immediate offer, and were merely pending due diligence checks; the Category Manager estimated that by the end of November 2018, the council menu would include 20 to 30 additional services. It had also been identified that there needed to be provisions for those who required residential and all day offers, and that a set of proposals for this would be made ready for Council by the end of November 2018. Ideas for new in-house and residential services were also being looked at, with officers currently investigating the level of need and scope of what could be provided.

The Category Manager explained to Members that three main areas for improvement had been identified. The first of these was that the council did not have a great deal of provision for unplanned respite care; the second was that there were not a broad range of culturally specific respite care options, and third was that there was a similarly limited range of respite options for service users with complex needs and challenging behaviours. The Panel were informed that 11 organisations had bid on providing the council with options that would increase these offers, and that these were in the early stages of being evaluated.

Members enquired about the current facilities available for unplanned respite care and learned that the council had one provider, the Eadmund in Coulsdon, with which it had a two bed contract. The Chair asked for further details on what the Eadmund provided under the contract, and the Panel learned that the council paid for two beds throughout the year whether the beds were used or not, but that these were not specific rooms. Members were also informed that around 20 named individuals were allocated a fixed number of days per year by the council, and could book in to use the beds at their convenience.

The Panel enquired as to exactly what a culturally specific offer might entail, and what the options being considered for service users with complex needs might be. Officers expounded that this could simply be activities with others of a similar age or background; the Assistant Director added that, for example, there was a Hindu centre in Streatham that service users could access via direct payments. The Category Manager described possible cases of residents with complex needs as those who may sometimes exhibit challenging behaviours or stubbornness, either because of disability or mental health conditions, and added that the council had struggled to find the right places at the right cost. Members heard that whilst there were suitable options available, more were needed to increase reliability and availability of places, especially in the case of unplanned respite. It was agreed that these cases were more difficult, principally with users who could exhibit aggression, with more staff required in some cases.

Members showed interest in the work being done on a possible in-house service, but wanted to know if this would involve buying and renovating a property, as the figures in the report looked low for providing a bespoke facility. The Category Manager explained that these proposals were still in their early stages, with officers considering the level of need in the borough, and whether the offer would need to be residential. The Panel learned that the figures in the report had been quoted by providers, and that most neighbouring authorities had in-house residential offers. It was also gueried whether these proposals would be similar to the now closed Heather Way respite centre, as many of the former residents who had used the centre, and their parents, had been upset by its closure, and had valued the familiarity it had provided. The Category Manager agreed with Members that the centres closure had been lamented by some of the residents who used the centre, many of which they had personally met with. The Panel heard that the need for familiarity had also been identified by officers, and that ways to provide this through relationships with staff were being looked at, rather than through familiarity with a location. It was also hoped that the broader offer would satisfy these residents, providing them with a wider range of options that may better meet their needs. The Chair added that the provisions for complex users at Heather Way had needed improvement, and that these users had needed something better and more suitable to their needs.

Members were interested in how these services would be offered to service users, and whether there would be mixed groups of abilities and disabilities, or whether people would be grouped by descriptors such as dementia. It was

explained that there would be a wide and mixed offer provided including evening clubs, visiting carers, art courses and integration with services being offered by MENCAP in Lambeth and Southwark.

Members queried why spending on respite for social workers seemed to have dropped since the last financial year, and learned that these figures only reflected one specific budget, with other budgets not included in the report also contributing to social worker respite; work was being done to acquire specific figures for future reports.

A brief overview was given on the closure of City Breaks, which had happened at short notice in June 2018, after Southwark Council had withdrawn funding to the service. This had affected some Croydon residents, and some former users of Heather Way, who since the closure of City Breaks had only taken small amounts of respite. Members learned that two public meetings with the former service users had taken place, with the assistance of MENCAP. MENCAP had also been instrumental in the provision of an immediate alternative offer, having organised weekends away which had gone well, with many users who had said they would not attend attending. More events had been planned up until April 2019 and senior social workers were trying to identify additional options for the former users. A new immediate offer had been updated and sent to these families for feedback. There was also a working group being set up to consider the new offer and work on the future offer plans to identify any missing elements.

The Assistant Director went into greater detail on the working group, explaining that separate groups had been set up for the users and families to get a clearer idea from both groups. The Chair went on to congratulate officers for the work done after the closure of City Breaks, praising the way they had met the challenge.

# 26/18 **Community Led Support**

The Adults Health and Wellbeing Project Manager introduced the item by informing the Panel that this piece of work had been considered for a number of months, with research having been done into other areas of the country where this model had been adopted. It was explained that this model had gained some traction with other authorities in the country, and that the approach was an alternative way of working with service users to build different relationships and have different conversations. This involved gaining a better understanding of individuals', families' and communities' strengths and assets, and using these to build resilience.

The Panel heard that with an increased focus on early intervention there would be considerable time saved, with fewer investigations needed and less referrals between departments. This would also result in a greater number of users being seen, and seen earlier, leading to improvements in both the quality of the service and users' lives. One of the major changes would be to focus less on assessing criteria and eligibility, and referring people between

departments; this would lead to fewer people on waiting lists, and those who were on lists would wait for shorter periods. The reduced bureaucracy would have a significant impact on the morale of staff, with people feeling more fulfilled and impactful, with greater capacity and time for more meaningful discussions with residents. This had a positive knock on effect with recruitment and staff retention.

The Adults Health and Wellbeing Project Manager stated that in some cases this model had delivered savings, but it was stressed that this model should not be adopted as a money saving exercise, but as a way to improve the overall quality of the service for users and staff, with savings likely to follow.

The Adults Health and Wellbeing Project Manager explained that other authorities who had adopted the model had advised that support would be needed for implementation. The two organisations which had been looked at to partner with were the National Development Team for Inclusion (NDTi) and Partners 4 Change, of which NDTi had been selected as the preferred partner. NDTi brought the expertise of having worked with 20 other authorities, but Croydon would be leading the way as the first London borough to work with NDTi, with the Executive Director of Health, Well-Being & Adults sponsoring, and Director of Adult Social Care as the implementation lead. The next steps were an on-site readiness visit by NDTi in December 2018, followed by a collaboratively drawn up plan in January 2019. Members heard that this would involve workshops with community organisations and teams from the council, starting small and scaling up slowly, incorporating the lessons learned along the way. The Panel were told there would be a focus on listening to service users and trying new things. The experience that had been reported from other authorities was that other teams had seen the changes in the teams implementing the new model and had been keen to get involved. Members learnt that there would be a two day residential event, with 18 other areas implementing the new model, including authorities from Scotland, Shropshire, Warwickshire, Derby, Leeds and more.

The Panel heard that in practise the new model meant changing bureaucratic processes, cutting lengthy assessments and cutting overlapping referral questions. The Adults Health and Wellbeing Project Manager stated it would require support from senior officers to change prevailing thought, and to not necessarily be ticking every box in assessment questionnaires, but that there had been high expectations this would be embraced. The new model also meant working in the community (in places like GP surgeries, community centres and libraries) to provide a "one-stop shop" with, as an example, benefit advisors, social workers, housing officers, voluntary sector staff, etc. This approach focused on connecting users to extant community assets, such as clubs, residents groups and social groups to connect residents to each other. The Chair informed the Panel that the BME Forum had recently completed some work on asset mapping in the borough, and had produced a directory; the Adults Health and Wellbeing Project Manager explained that asset mapping would be crucial, with work planned to make sure there was a wide reach and to avoid duplication.

Members enquired as to how earlier interventions would be achieved, and were informed that this was the advantage of greater integration into communities. The example was given of Leeds, where the hubs had been set up in libraries and other public spaces, which had a great impact. The work being done on the new 'front door' was essential for this to work, with staff sticking with cases all the way through; this would be achieved with greater staff capacity from reduced bureaucracy. The Chair added that the current assessment form was 48 pages and that work was being done to reduce this down.

The Chair commented that the new 'front door' integrated well with the new Local Plan and the three planned locality hubs, and enquired as to what the conversation would look like when users contacted the service. The Adults Health and Wellbeing Project Manager explained that work on this was ongoing, and that both staff and users were being engaged in this process to avoid a top down approach. The Head of Adult Safeguarding and Quality Assurance commented that greater integration between teams working on the new model would have a positive effect, and told the Panel of recent work with partners coming into the call centre to observe the day to day workings.

Members enquired as to how the new hubs proposed by the model would support residents who did not use the facilities where they were based, or were unwilling or embarrassed to visit them. The Head of Adult Safeguarding and Quality Assurance reassured the Panel that Huddles should help support these residents, with the Adults Health and Wellbeing Project Manager adding that some GP surgeries would be host to some of these hubs. The Panel explained that this would be difficult in the South of the borough, as there had been difficulty in getting the GP surgeries there to adopt Huddles, and there were no major dentists other than in Selsdon, Purley and South Croydon. The Adults Health and Wellbeing Project Manager replied that it would be helpful for Members to meet with NDTi when their assessments were carried out, and relay these views, so as to cover all residents and not only those in the more deprived areas of the borough.

The Panel expressed some concerns that there would be a focus on directing users to online resources, which may fail to meet their needs. The Head of Adult Safeguarding and Quality Assurance assured Members that the new model would not be solely online, but that this was an important aspect of the implementation as it allowed the maintenance of anonymity and helped capture users already online to seek information. The Adults Health and Wellbeing Project Manager explained to Members that there would be "no wrong front door" for users to contact the service, and that there would be access to advice, information and support for all residents.

Members enquired as to whether more staff would need to be hired to facilitate the implementation of the new 'front door', as there were existing concerns with the contact centre, and with reports of residents calling multiple times without being able to get through. The Panel also explained that they felt vulnerable people were being missed because of this, as they were ending up in hospital, not a GP surgery, and it was only then that the council

was becoming involved. Members further expressed wishes for a matrix to measure the complexity of users' needs. The Adults Health and Wellbeing Project Manager explained that the proposed changes to the 'front door' were under consideration, and that this included staffing changes, but that it was hoped that reduced bureaucracy would mean that there would be increased capacity for staff. The Panel also heard that there would be daily evaluations as part of the approach, and that this included looking at the impact on the workforce.

The 'good conversations' model that would be used in conjunction with the new 'front door'. This would be a key part of the new approach, with conversations that first asked what was most important to the user and what could be done to help to support resilience, including making community connections. The second was to intervene immediately when a resident was in crisis and stick with the person to ensure they were safe and that their situation improved; the third was for those people for whom a statutory response was required, which may include a package of care. It was further explained that work was being undertaken with the Hospital Discharge Team to understand the complexity of users' needs to try and halt the 'revolving door' by providing information on possible points of referral.

Members asked if more money would need to be spent on infrastructure in order to implement the new model. The Chair replied that Croydon would be coming from a strong base of infrastructure and clarity of approach, and that advice from NDTi would help to inform these decisions. The Panel also queried why there had been three recent pilots in the council on deprivation, when issues such as complex needs and hospital discharge had not, in light of social care being one of the largest expenditures in Croydon. The Adults Health and Wellbeing Project Manager asked that Members be present for an upcoming meeting with NDTi to assist in informing their decision of exactly where the work should begin. The Chair expressed a keenness for the Panel to have input with NDTi and to attend these meetings, with the possibility of NDTi reporting back to the Panel in future.

# 27/18 Exclusion of the Press and Public

The following motion was moved by Councillor Hopley and seconded by Councillor Clouder to exclude the press and public:

"That, under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information falling within those paragraphs indicated in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972, as amended."

The motion was put and it was agreed by the Committee to exclude the press and public for the remainder of the meeting.

| 28/18   | Minutes of the Previous Meeting   |  |  |  |  |
|---------|---|--|--|--|--|
|         | The Part B minutes of the meeting held on 28 June 2018 were agreed as an accurate record. |  |  |  |  |
| 29/18   | Adult Safeguarding in Croydon   |  |  |  |  |
|         | The Panel received an update on Adult Safeguarding in Croydon.                            |  |  |  |  |
|         | The meeting ended at 7.34 pm  |  |  |  |  |
| Signed: |   |  |  |  |  |
| Date:   |   |  |  |  |  |
|         |   |  |  |  |  |

| REPORT TO:                          | ADULT SOCIAL SERVICES REVIEW PANEL  |  |  |  |  |  |
|-------------------------------------|---|--|--|--|--|--|
|                                     | 30 January 2019   |  |  |  |  |  |
| SUBJECT:                            | Adult Safeguarding in Croydon – Breakthrough counselling Group Project                |  |  |  |  |  |
| BOARD SPONSOR:                      | Guy Van Dichele - Executive Director Health, Wellbeing and Adults                     |  |  |  |  |  |
|                                     | Annette McPartland, Director of Operations, Social Care, Health, Wellbeing and Adults |  |  |  |  |  |
| CORPORATE PRIORITY/POLICY CONTEXT:  |   |  |  |  |  |  |
| This report is for information only |   |  |  |  |  |  |

#### 1. RECOMMENDATIONS

1.1 The Adult Social Services Review Panel (ASSRP) is asked to note the contents of the report and support the future development of the Breakthrough counselling Group Project

# 2. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

2.1 The purpose of the report is to update the Adult Social Services Review Panel on the Breakthrough counselling Group Project. This is an innovative project developed with partners in Croydon to address the complex issues which underpin Hoarding behaviours

#### 3. DETAIL

# **Breakthrough counselling Group Project**

- 3.1. In 2017 Croydon Council ASC, Public Safety, Public Health and Housing commissioned a project to help clients receive psycho-social support alongside decluttering activities. The project achieved success with the 6 participants and several reported life changing levels of decluttering. All 6 clients completed the 6 sessions. The partner commissioned to do the group counselling and the de-clutter work was MIND.
- 3.2 As a result of the success of the work in 2017 a further round was commissioned in 2018 with 9 clients. Minor changes were made to the project as a result of lessons learnt from the 2017 cohort. The outcome of the resulting counselling (group) and de-clutter sessions are outlined in the table below:

| Client | Group completion               | Referrals/ joint work  | Outcome comments  | Bags De-<br>cluttered |
|--------|--------------------------------|--|---|-----------------------|
| 1      | Completed                      | Gateway, South<br>London and<br>Maudsley<br>Mental Health<br>Trust (SLAM,)<br>London Fire<br>Brigade (LFB) | Cleared<br>electronics,<br>papers and has<br>a safer<br>staircase | 36                    |
| 2      | Missed a few sessions          | SLAM,<br>Started<br>individual<br>counselling with<br>Mind   |   | 33                    |
| 3      | Didn't complete                | GP   |   | 0                     |
| 4      | Completed half of the sessions | LFB  |   | 13                    |
| 5      | Completed                      | LFB  | Significant clearing  | 39                    |
| 6      | Completed                      | LFB  | Friends could now come over                                       | 46                    |
| 7      | Completed                      | Housing, SLAM<br>& entered<br>individual<br>counselling  | Significant clearing  | 20                    |
| 8      | Not 100% attendance            | Age UK, SLAM<br>&<br>Entered<br>individual<br>counselling  |   | 28                    |
| 9      | Didn't complete                |  |   | 0                     |

#### **Bag Totals:**

111 x Rubbish 73 x Charity Shop 21 x Recycling

3.3. The headlines from the above are that those who stayed in the program achieved significant decluttering success. Several went on to individual counselling sessions to hopefully continue their journey of psychological wellbeing. The individuals who took part all have complex needs and at times the intervention (de-cluttering) was very difficult for them. At times psychological difficulties came to the fore and risks can be high when dealing with low mood, anxiety and self-harm and as such joint work with SLAM and GPs is vital. The amounts that MIND De-clutter buddies have been able to help clients remove are significant and have undoubtedly led to a better quality of life on a day to day basis for those involved in the group.

# **Next Steps**

3.4 It is planned that a further group will take place for 2019, learning from the experiences of the 2017 & 2018 cohorts. Furthermore there will be a follow up

research with the participants of the previous participants which will be presented in a paper.

# 4. EQUALITIES IMPACT

Analysis of the data presented in the report shows slight increase in reported abuse in regard to women. A further challenge is the under representation area of The Black, Minority Ethnic (BME) groups in adult safeguarding activity. The safeguarding board monitors all reported abuse and actions being taken to ensure equity of care and support across all residents.

# 5. FINANCIAL AND RISK ASSESSMENT CONSIDERATIONS

No direct financial impact.

Approved by: Mirella Peters, Head of Finance, Health, Well-being & Adults on behalf of Lisa Taylor Director of Finance, Investment & Risk

Nick Sherlock Head of Adult Safeguarding and Quality Assurance 18 January 2018



# Agenda Item 9

By virtue of paragraph(s) 1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.

Document is Restricted



# Agenda Item 10

By virtue of paragraph(s) 1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.

Document is Restricted



By virtue of paragraph(s) 1 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972.

Document is Restricted

